SOM Executive Committee Meeting Minutes

November 18, 2008
Page 4 of 4

School of Medicine Executive Committee
Meeting Minutes

November 18, 2008
Present:
Bill Betz, Don Bellgrau (for John Cambier), Terri Carrothers, Randy Wilkening (for Steve Daniels), Chip Dodd, Vikram Durairaj, George Eisenbarth, Robert Feinstein, Robert Freedman, Laurie Gaspar, Ron Gibbs, Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Carol Hodgson, David Barton (for Randall Holmes), Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Richard Johnston, Richard Krugman, Kevin Lillehei, Steve Lowenstein, Naresh Mandava, Lilly Marks, Dennis Matthews, David Norris, Chip Ridgway, Carol Rumack, David Bentley (for Bob Sclafani), Claude Selitrennikoff, Jim Spencer, Andrew Thorburn (for Boris Tabakoff), Ann Thor, Cheryl Welch, Moritz Ziegler, Jan Bodin 

Guests:
Amy Collins-Davis, Ron Sokol
Executive Committee Agenda

I. Approval of the Minutes - Minutes from the October 21, 2008 meeting were unanimously approved as written.  
II. Dean’s Updates - A listing of search, affiliation and institutional updates was included at Attachment 2 in the agenda packet.
III. Discussion Items
A. Dean’s Comments - The impact of the recent national/presidential election was not all positive at the state and local levels.  As a result of the recent elections, for the first time in at least a decade, no one from Colorado remains on the Appropriations Committee and it is therefore unknown if the nearly $70M in earmarks the state has received in the past will be protected.   At the state level, Bernie Buscher, who was in line to be speaker of the house, was not re-elected.  He was a proponent for the Western Clinical Branch Campus at St. Mary’s Hospital in Grand Junction.  Josh Penry, who will be the minority leader in the senate, understands our priorities and understands that we are $7M short in General Funds to get back to where we were on the budget and that there won’t be funding for the western branch campus until that hole is filled.  
While awards are going up, our institution has experienced a shift in support that swings more toward industry than it does toward NIH.  This change may impact indirect costs and the budget for next year. The industry indirect cost rate has been 26% historically vs. the federally negotiated indirect rate of 54% but the industry rate may not be sustainable.  One of the things our institution will need to consider going forward is how we will support infrastructure and the debt service on our buildings.  There are institutional budget models that don’t differentiate in the budget between indirect, federal and non-federal monies and there may be advantages to learn from there. The Governor has introduced a budget that includes $40M for higher education, but most think that is not likely to come to fruition because there is doubt the state collections will be sufficient to support that budget.  The HSC higher education budget carve-out is still in the works and we will have tobacco dollars, albeit those tobacco dollars don’t grow.  We have one year remaining for the funds from Referendum C.  Lilly Marks commented that (1) F&A indirect costs are decreasing and consequently the recovery back to departments can be anticipated to decrease proportionately and (2) the economic downturn has had an impact on endowment income through the CU Foundation.  The bottom line is that we don’t expect much more for the budget. What is promising is that the AAMC is currently involved in a significant initiative to get $1.9-$2 billion for NIH included in the economic stimulus package.
The state has imposed a hiring freeze which has prompted additional position approvals by the Dean and Lilly Marks.  The system office is monitoring the process for effectiveness, but it appears that the workforce is very lean already and the positions that are being filled are predominantly essential.

The voters elected new regents - 5 republicans and 4 democrats.  Two regents who were familiar with and supportive of our campus and our school are now gone which will provide opportunities for us to orient the new ones.  
One of the new regents received an invitation to a UCD-AMC department holiday function and the Dean was contacted with questions about the appropriateness of such an event in these difficult fiscal times. The Dean explained that the event was not being funded with state dollars and that it was a long standing housestaff/resident recognition event.  The Dean explained to those present at the meeting today that local public media has put into play a request under the Freedom of Information Act for a routine report of expenditures from our institution and cautioned the departments to be mindful of how expenditures can be perceived.  Lilly Marks reported that while UPI is a non-profit organization and not susceptible to the Freedom of Information Act, there are increasing IRS pressures and that UPI has potential for greater reporting in the future. 
The committee reviewed the Anschutz Medical Campus proposal for a smoke-free campus that was passed by the Faculty Assembly in February of this year (handout). Following discussion, there was consensus that the campus should be smoke-free but there was not consensus on how to implement it.  The Dean charged the Faculty Senate to draft specific wording for the implementation with the goal of having the draft ready for review by the SOM Executive Committee at the December 2008 meeting.
B. LCME Self Study Executive Summary - Associate Dean Carol Hodgson presented for review and approval the entire LCME Self Study Executive Summary which was included at attachment 3a in the agenda packet.  The LCME is obligated to ensure that accredited programs comply with all of its 125 standards.  It is common for schools to not be in compliance with all of them at one time and programs are given 2 years to bring non-compliant areas into compliance.  An area of strength can be defined in three ways:  an area of a school that is mission-critical, a distinctive characteristic or program worthy of emulation or a positive outcome over and above what is needed to be in compliance.  If there is an area that is not fully compliant at the time of the site visit, that area is deemed a “problem area” and the problem area can be either partial or substantial.  If an area is in compliance, but the outcome is uncertain (such as the budget status), it is said to be an area of transition. 

There are 5 major categories that are evaluated by the LCME and with each self study new strengths have been identified.  Of the 8 standards most frequently found to be out of compliance nationally, our institution was out of compliance in three: lack of timely feedback (to our students in the required clerkships); student indebtedness (our medical students now rank #1 nationally); and lack/insufficient affiliation agreements.  Action is well underway to bring these and other areas into compliance and all are detailed in the executive summary document.  The LCME Self-Study Executive Summary was approved unanimously. Questions may be directed to Carol.Hodgson@ucdenver.edu. 
C. CCTSI Update - Dr. Ron Sokol, Director of the Colorado Clinical and Translational Sciences Institute (CCTSI) provided an update on the progress of the CCTSI roll out.  The UCD was awarded a Clinical Translational Science Application (CTSA) grant award in May of 2008.  Expense posting was initiated June 1, 2008.  The award was divided into three components: (U54 at $14.6K annually, K12 at $494K annually and a T32/predoc component at $116K annually) for an annual total of $15,231,131 which is being funded by the NIH for 5 years for a total of $76,155,655.  An NIH requirement for the grant is inclusiveness and to include the community. CTSI encompasses the UCD professional schools, the Boulder campus, our 5 major affiliate hospitals plus Kaiser Permanente, 20 community engagement groups and also interfaces with the private sector.  
The organizational structure and governance has been established.  The CCTSI Advisory Council (defined on the handout) meets quarterly.  The Executive Committee (also defined on the handout) runs the 6 major programs and meets every 2 weeks.  There is an Internal Advisory Committee (formerly CTRAC) and an External Advisory Committee.  The 6 major programs have progressed.  Four T32 and four K12 awardees have been chosen.  There is strong, and vocal, community engagement.  3 Pilot grant project RFAs have been issued with December deadlines and January 2009 funding dates.  The 6 GCRC’s are now networked and functioning as one entity.  A seminar series is scheduled to commence in 2009.  The U54 grant is designed as a cooperative agreement with NIH, so it is part of a National Consortium of all of the CTSA awardees. This includes about 50 committees, a national strategic plan and other attempts to deal with “Big Issues” confronting clinical and translational research nationally. The website is http://ctsa1.uchsc.edu.  That website will change with the ucdenver domain migration.
D. Faculty Senate Report - Senate President Vikram Durairaj reported that the Faculty Senate had reviewed and unanimously approved the LCME Self Study Executive Summary; had reviewed and unanimously approved the School of Medicine’s Strategic Plan and had heard a departmental overview from the department chairs in the departments of Ophthalmology and Pathology.  
E. Updated Language Post Tenure Review Criteria - Associate Dean for Faculty Affairs Steven Lowenstein presented for review and approval the updated language for a written standard that defines a guideline/description of “meeting expectations” as it applies to post tenure review.   The document was first reviewed with the committee in October 2008 and at that time the committee asked that the document be changed to reflect an administrative component.  The new language was unanimously approved.  

F. CME Update:  Associate Dean for CME Ron Gibbs provided a brief overview of the status of the ACCME Accreditation and the timeline.  The self study report is due December 5th, the site visit is scheduled in the February/March 2009 timeframe and the accreditation letter should be ready in July 2009.  Of the 8 OCME changes identified in the ACCME Self study, 6 areas have been implemented and the remaining 2 are implemented in part.  Dr. Gibbs informed the group that morbidity and mortality sessions are eligible for CME credit and encouraged the Chairs to enroll their sessions.  He also said that the number of approved grand rounds has declined from 22 to 15.  Attendance at live CME has dropped and industry support has declined for live CME as well.  CME service excellence is expected to improve once the self study is complete and additional staff is on board.  There is a CME training session scheduled on Thursday, November 20th to acclimate faculty and staff to the new ACCME requirements and to help them understand the needs assessment and learning objectives processes.
IV. Approval Items  
A. The Emeritus Appointment was approved unanimously.
B. The Sr. Clinical Appointment and Promotions Committee Actions were approved unanimously.
C. The Faculty Promotions Committee actions were approved unanimously.
V. Adjournment - the meeting adjourned at 9:35 am.
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